If you require further information about this agenda please contact: Thomas Ribbits on 020 8583 2251
or thomas.ribbits@hounslow.gov.uk.

BOROUGH COUNCIL

A meeting of the Borough Council will be held in the Council Chamber, Civic Centre, Lampton
Road, Hounslow on Tuesday, 16th July 2013 at 7.30 pm

MEMBERSHIP

The Mayor and Deputy Mayor
All other Members of the Council

AGENDA

1. Apologies for Absence, Other Announcements and Declarations
of Interest from Members

2. Announcements

To receive announcements (if any) from the Mayor, Leader, Members of the Cabinet or
the Head of Paid Service

3. Minutes (Pages 1-16)

To approve the minutes of the meeting held on 11" June 2013

4, Petitions (Pages 17 - 21)

Report of the Head of Democratic Services

5. Isleworth Green - Determination of Village Green Application (Pages 22 - 27)
(CR97)
Report by Councillor Sue Sampson, Cabinet Member for Performance and Customer
Care

6. Brabazon Estate - Determination of Village Green Applications (Pages 28 - 73)
(CR96)

Report by Councillor Sue Sampson, Cabinet Member for Performance and Customer
Care



10.

11.

12.

Treasury Management Annual Report 2012/13 (CR99) (Pages 74 - 82)

Report by Councillor Jagdish Sharma, Leader of the Council.

Formal Establishment of Health and Wellbeing Board, (Pages 83 - 94)
Confirmation of Appointments and Changes to the Constitution

Report by Councillor Jagdish Sharma, Chair of the Hounslow Health and Wellbeing
Board.

Confirmation of Revised Terms of Reference for the Corporate (Pages 95 - 106)
Parenting Panel

Report by Councillor Lily Bath, Cabinet Member for Children’s Services.

Amendment to the Scheme of Members' Allowances (Pages 107 -
111)
Report by Councillor Jagdish Sharma, Leader of the Council.

Appointments to Committees and Other Bodies

Members are asked to make any appointments that are nominated at the meeting for the
remainder of the municipal year and delegate authority to the Chief Executive, in
consultation with the Mayor and Deputy Mayor, to make any adjustments necessary to
ensure political proportionality.

Decisions Taken Under Urgency Arrangements

The Council is asked to note the following uses of the urgency arrangements:
e Council and Cabinet Decisions Taken Under Urgency Arrangements: Cabinet
Decision: Purchase of long leasehold interest building in Brentford Town Centre
(part 2 item) 6™ June 2013
e Forward Plan Urgency Notices: None

Questions from Members

13.

14.

Councillor Ruth Cadbury to ask Councillor Colin Ellar, Deputy
Leader and Cabinet Member for Environment

Can the Cabinet Member for Environment outline the programme for street lighting in the
Borough?
Councillor Rebecca Stewart to ask Councillor Tom Bruce,

Cabinet Member for Education and Human Resources

Can the Cabinet Member for Education tell the Chamber how many children in our
primary schools are being taught in temporary classrooms?



15. Councillor John Todd to ask Councillor Jagdish Sharma, Leader
of the Council
Could the Leader of the Council state the total cost for the recent refurbishment of the
toilets in Pavilion D?

16. Councillor Peter Thompson to Councillor Jagdish Sharma,
Leader of the Council
Could the Leader of the Council confirm that no bailiffs employed by Hounslow Council
have overstated their powers, acted aggressively or bumped up debts by levying
excessive fees and charges?

17.  Councillor Paul Lynch to Councillor Colin Ellar, Deputy Leader
and Cabinet Member for Environment
Could the Cabinet Member for the Environment explain to residents in my ward why much
of the newly installed street lighting is so out of keeping with what was there before?

Motions

18. Proposed by Councillor Steve Curran and Seconded by
Councillor Shantanu Rajawat
This Council notes the suffering forced upon Hounslow residents as a result of this
Coalition Government’s cuts programme, and asserts that there is an alternative to its
ideologically driven attack on public services — namely the levy of a Financial Transaction
Tax (FTT) on the speculative activities that have accelerated the recent enrichment of the
few to the detriment of the many. This Council therefore calls upon Government to
enact the FTT and use the revenues from this measure to reverse ongoing shrinkage in
central grants to our Council.

19. Proposed by Councillor Peter Thompson and Seconded by
Councillor Liz Mammatt
Mindful of its duty to promote and maintain high standards of conduct, this Council
reaffirms its support of and commitment to the Nolan Principles of Public Life.

20. Any Other Matters That the Mayor Considers Urgent

21. Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Council is scheduled for Tuesday 17" September 2013 and will
commence at 7.30pm in the Council Chamber



DECLARING INTERESTS

Committee members are reminded that if they have a personal interest in any matter being
discussed at the meeting they must declare the interest and if the interest is also a prejudicial
interest then they may not take part in any discussion or vote on the matter.

Mary Harpley
Chief Executive,
Civic Centre,
Lampton Road,
Hounslow,

TW3 4DN

Published on: 8" July 2013

AGENDA ENDS



Agenda ltem 3

At a meeting of the Borough Council held on Tuesday, 26™ June 2013
at 7.30pm in the Council Chamber at the Hounslow Civic Centre,

Present:

Councillors:

Lampton Road, Hounslow

The Mayor, Councillor Sachin Gupta (in the Chair)
The Deputy Mayor, Councillor Corinna Smart

Mindu Bains, Alan Barber, Felicity Barwood, Lily Bath, Raj Bath, Colin
Botterill, Mark Bowen, Tom Bruce, Ruth Cadbury, Peter Carey, John
Chatt, Melvin Collins, Steve Curran, Linda Davies, Samantha Davies,
Theo Dennison, Ajmer Dhillon, Gopal Dhillon, Poonam Dhillon, Colin
Ellar, Jason Ellar, Brad Fisher, Pamela Fisher, Mohinder Gill, Ajmer
Grewal, Darshan Grewal, Pritam Grewal, Matt Harmer, Barbara Harris,
Sam Hearn, David Hughes, Gillian Hutchison, Paul Jabbal, Kamaljit Kaur,
Adrian Lee, Paul Lynch, Liz Mammatt, Amrit Mann, Ed Mayne, Gerald
McGregor, Andrew Morgan-Watts, Shantanu Rajawat, Sheila O'Reilly,
Robert Oulds, Barbara Reid, Sue Sampson, Jagdish Sharma, Balvir
Sond, Rebecca Stewart, Peter Thompson, John Todd, Peta Vaught,
Beverley Williams and Allan Wilson

1. Apologies for Absence, Other Announcements and Declarations of Interest from

Members

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors John Cooper, Elizabeth Hughes,
Gurmail Lal and Sohan Sangha.

Several Members stated that they were in receipt of a freedom pass which was mentioned as
part of agenda item 5, Budget 2013/14 — Growth, but it was noted that this did not preclude
them from being involved in the discussion on this item.

There were no declarations of interest.

2. Announcements

The Mayor expressed his delight at being able to invite Ms Jo Amand, Operations Manager
for the Duke of Edinburgh Awards in London, to address Members about some good news for
the Borough and its strong involvement with the Award scheme.

Ms Amand then addressed Members and made the following statement:

“Good evening, | am pleased to have the opportunity to speak to you. The Duke of Edinburgh
Awards in London is delighted to present the Licence Certificate for London Borough of
Hounslow following the continued support from the Council. In Hounslow, we have all senior
schools delivering the Awards with the exception of one. | am also pleased to see the take up
of the Awards in the Youth Centres — The Hub, Hogarth and Hanworth. The more targeted
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work with young people with additional support needs is fabulous and an example to Duke of
Edinburgh Award scheme groups across the capital.

In the last 12 months 883 participants have enrolled while 727 young people have achieved a
Duke of Edinburgh Award. The completion rate in Hounslow is the highest in London. While
many young people start the scheme, only 50% will complete it. The higher rate in Hounslow
is testimony to the hard work and determination of both participants and leaders.

So why is the Award so popular in Hounslow? The world we live in is becoming more
competitive; that competition extends to places at university, for apprenticeships and a job.
For this reason, the Award scheme is more relevant today because these institutions and
businesses are looking for candidates who bring something extra to the role. We have
independent research to show that the Duke of Edinburgh Award is the most valued Award
outside of academic qualifications. The United Learning Trust (ULT) carried out research with
major businesses - 12% of all UK employers. What did employers say? They said that they
rated the following things the highest when employing new staff: leadership, teamwork, self-
motivation, communication, confidence, consideration and the ability to learn. All of these
aspects will have been instilled in young people whilst participating in the Duke of Edinburgh’s
Award programme. So, apart from giving something back to the community through
volunteering and enhancing a range of personal skills, they have also given future prospects
a boost.

So what next for the Duke of Edinburgh Awards in Hounslow? We are extending the offer of
the Award to all Sixth form students and developing programmes for post-16 year olds in
anticipation of education participation age to 18 by 2015. | would like to give a big thank you
to Dot Hasler and Michael Marks for their hard work and support. Thank you to everyone else
responsible for making the Duke of Edinburgh Awards such a success in Hounslow: teachers,
youth workers, volunteers and assessors; it is important to remember that all of them give up
their time to ensure that young people have an engaging, positive and enjoyable experience.

| would like to extend my thanks to senior officials and Councillors within Hounslow for
recognising the value and positive impact of the Duke of Edinburgh’s Award and protecting its
delivery in challenging financial times. It is important to recognise the impact that programmes
like these have on young people and on their local community through their volunteering
activities.”

Ms Amand then formally presented the Duke of Edinburgh Award Licensing Certificate to the
Mayor.

Members showed their appreciation with a round of applause.

Councillor Shantanu Rajawat, Cabinet Member for Adult Social Care and Health Services,
then made the following statement in relation to Adult Abuse Awareness Week:

“The London Borough of Hounslow’s Eighth Annual Safeguarding Adults Awareness week is
taking place from the 10th to the 14th June in a variety of venues across the Borough.
Yesterday, the Mayor and Deputy Mayor hosted two events to start the week off. The
purpose of the week is to bring into our focus the importance of safeguarding our vulnerable
residents, to inform and to empower our residents to protect themselves. Some highlights —
on Thursday there will be a conference for residents and service users, chaired by the Mayor.
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On Friday there is a staff conference with presentations from several national experts plus a
number of workshops for staff and volunteers working with vulnerable adults at risk. | do hope
Members will take every opportunity to participate in the events scheduled over the week.”

Councillor Rajawat then made the following statement on Carers Week:

“This week is Carers Week. We are very aware of the support that carers provide to their
loved ones or friends and how this saves the Council and the Health Service a great deal of
money. To support carers to continue this vital support the Council ran a successful event
today in the Conference Centre for our local carers. The day provided information for carers
from a variety of organisations including all of our newly commissioned Carer Support
Services, Social Services, Leisure Centres, Libraries and other Voluntary Sector Services.
Activities throughout the day included a local GP (General Practitioner) talking about the
Health Checks available to cCarers, the National Gallery bringing famous works of art to our
local community, the Department of Works and Pensions explaining the impact of the Welfare
Reform changes on working age Carers and the Healthy Lifestyles Roadshow carried out
health checks. Finally, in recognition of Carers UK’s 25 years contribution to the support of
carers, Ms Cherna Crome from our local Carers UK branch gave the signature address at the
event.”

Councillor Rajawat then concluded his address to Members by making the following
statement in relation to the Sandbanks Resource Centre:

“Sandbanks is a Resource Centre that meets the needs of people living with the experience
of Dementia as well as frail older people. During the latest inspection at Sandbanks,
inspectors used the Short Observational Framework for Inspection (SOFI). SOFl is a specific
way of observing care to help inspectors understand the experience of those residents who
could not talk with them. The Inspectors observed positive interactions between staff and the
people using the service. This is part of the inspection, however, there are also direct
interviews with relatives, residents other professionals and questionnaires. Inspectors
received very positive comments from residents including “staff treat us really well”, “| have a
carer who is very good, so kind and will get you anything you want as soon as they possibly
can” and “Residents said they felt safe and care for, night staff check on us and make sure
we are safe”. Relatives said that the staff were “always very helpful”, “very nice, happy,
cheerful and there was always enough staff on duty to meet resident and needs”. Many
relatives gave feedback to the inspectors directly or by questionnaires. The inspectors do not
supply their names, however one Borough resident whose mother has been resident for the
past 2 years made his feelings known to the staff “that his mother is very happy at Sandbanks

and that he is impressed by the excellent standard of care that his mother receives”.

The Mayor then reminded all Members that they had been invited to the Mayor’s Dinner on
22" June and he expressed the hope that everyone would be able to attend.

The Mayor then extended an invitation to all Councillors and members of the public to attend
the annual Armed Forces Day being held on Monday 24™ June 2013 at 10.45 am which was
to take place in the Members’ Car Park at the Civic Centre.

The Mayor then ended the agenda item on announcements by speaking about the recent sad
death of Drummer Lee Rigby in Woolwich. He explained that Drummer Rigby had had strong
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links with Hounslow, living in the Borough at the Barracks between 2008 and 2010. He had
served with the Second Battalion, the Royal Regiment of Fusiliers, whom the Council had
Awarded the freedom of the Borough in 2009 and he had then moved with them to Woolwich
where the tragic incident which led to his death occurred. On behalf of all Members, the
Mayor sent the Council’'s sympathies and condolences to Drummer Rigby’s family and
friends.

The Council then stood in silent tribute for one minute.

There were no further announcements.

3. Minutes
It was
RESOLVED -

That the minutes of the meetings of the Council held on 30" April and 14™ May 2013, having
been confirmed as correct records, be signed by the Mayor.

TO NOTE: All

4. Petitions
Members considered a report by the Head of Democratic Services.
There were no new petitions presented to the Mayor.

The Mayor then advised that there were three petitions for consideration by the Council itself,
the details of which were included in the agenda report, and he invited representatives of
each group of petitioners to address Members.

He first invited Ms Tessa Cleaver to address Members on Petition One, as listed in the
agenda report.

Ms Cleaver thanked the Mayor for allowing her to speak and then reminded Members that
Councillor Colin Ellar, as Cabinet Member for Environment, in response to a petition
considered at the April meeting of the Council, had stated that paving stones would be
retained for pavements in the Glebe Estate. She therefore asked him to do the same for the
residents of the ABC Estate who were equally strong in their view that they wished the
refurbishment of the pavements should result in the laying of paving stones rather than an
asphalt covering. The estate was in Chiswick and comprised late eighteenth century
industrial workers accommodation and were examples of some of the smallest scale, finest
grain buildings in the Borough. As such, she and the local residents considered the retention
of the character of the streets to be important. She noted that guidance by English Heritage,
the Mayor of London, Transport for London and the Council itself all pointed to the continued
use of paving stones in areas such as this. She concluded by noting that the Council had
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looked favourably on two similar petitions in the last few months and she asked that the
current one be given similar treatment and that the Council reconsider the decision to use
asphalt as paving throughout the Borough.

In response, Councillor Colin Ellar confirmed that all conservation areas in the Borough would
get replacement paving on a like for like basis. He added that this would also be the case for
areas around conservation areas, to be known as the heritage fringe: this would therefore be
the case for the ABC estate and he was pleased therefore to confirm to Ms Cleaver that
paving stones would be used for the replacement pavement works in that area. He regretted
that there was a need to consider asphalt in other areas within the Borough and attributed this
to the significant reduction in the Private Finance Initiative funding from the Government — the
consequence of this was that the Council had had to adjust its workplan to match the
available resources. He then reminded Members that no other Borough in London was
planning to improve and refurbish so many footpaths and street surfaces as Hounslow.

Members noted this response.

The Mayor then advised that the organisers of the second petition in the agenda papers,
relating to a complaint against the Metropolitan Housing Trust, were not in attendance at the
meeting to introduce their petition. He therefore invited Councillor Steve Curran, Cabinet
Member for Housing, Planning and Regeneration, to respond.

In doing so, Councillor Steve Curran expressed his regret that residents had felt the need to
use the Council’s petitions process to make a complaint against the Metropolitan Housing
Trust. He urged residents experiencing anti-social behaviour to report it to the Police. He
also stated that Council officers had approached the Trust on the issues raised; consequently,
the community safety team were in the process of arranging a meeting with the Trust to take
matters forward to alleviate the problems for residents.

Members noted this response.

The Mayor then advised Members that the organisers of petition four in the report were
unable to be in attendance at the meeting but they had instead provided some additional
information for Members, which had been included in the tabled document which had been
circulated to those present.

He then invited Councillor Colin Ellar to respond to the petition. In response, Councillor Ellar
stated that he had spoken to the petition organiser on the matter. He then explained that the
role of the Council in the matter had been to give permission to a private landlord to tidy up
the trees after a request from that landlord to do so. The Council had not seen any reason to
refuse the request and it had therefore given permission. The work then carried out to the
trees included the reduction of foliage, the felling of a small number of the trees and some
pollarding of others. The Council had not acted in error in giving this permission to a
company acting as a private landlord and the conflict was therefore between two private
parties — the residents and the company. As such there was no duty on the Council to build a
replacement fence as had been requested. He then explained that the Council used
discretion on whether or not to consult on tree applications. The key consideration required
for such notifications was the impact on the conservation area rather than on residents
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themselves: he expressed some sympathies for the residents in this case but confirmed that
the Council could not tailor its policies to protect residents rather than the conservation area.

Members noted this response.
It was then

RESOLVED -

e That the petitions that had been forwarded to other formal bodies of the Authority for
consideration be noted; and
e That the responses to the petitions heard at the meeting also be noted.

TO NOTE: All

5. Budget 2013/14 - Growth (CR76)

Members considered a report by Councillor Jagdish Sharma, Leader of the Council, who
briefly introduced the item. In doing so, he explained that the report sought approval to
allocate a proportion of the growth allowance to areas of Council priority. He then formally
proposed the recommendations in the report.

Councillor Colin Ellar seconded the recommendations.

The Mayor then invited debate on the report and the following comments were made:

e Councillor John Todd noted that it was not clear if references to balances referred to
reserves, contingencies, special reserves or other similar funds. He observed that the
last meeting of the Cabinet had been advised of departmental underspends in the
Council amounting to £11.77 million. He objected to the failure to use other budgets
for maximum benefit and stated that of the £7.5 million allocated to the Council under
the New Homes Bonus scheme, only £22000 had so far been spent. Similarly, Greater
London Authority (GLA) monies for the Brentford and Hounslow Town Centre
redevelopments had yet to be used, as well as over £3 million of underspending in the
Housing Revenue Account. He noted too that both the Leader and the Chief Executive
held funds which were not fully utilised. He considered that this showed that the
Council’s approach to budgeting and finance was devoid of leadership. He then
questioned why the inefficiencies illustrated in the report were not also presented to the
Cabinet for its quarterly monitoring meetings. At the same time, the Council was failing
to provide a satisfactory service — and he quoted the recent finding by the police of the
sale of counterfeit wine within the Borough as an example, as well as failings in the
Council website and inadequate support and service to the pensions fund between
March and November 2012. He concluded by stating that the Conservative Group
supported the growth bids for children and social care but considered much else to be
inappropriate usage.

e Councillor Steve Curran noted that the Conservative Group had not presented a
detailed alternative to the budget at the February meeting of the Council. He then
stated that residents wanted to know if the Council was managing its budgets
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efficiently to which the response was that it had healthy balances and had managed to
cut the Council Tax whereas the Conservative Group had not been able to do so
during its time in Administration. He also observed that the office of the Mayor of
London was happy with the Council’'s approach to its regeneration budget. He
concluded by stating that the Administration needed no lectures on how to operate a
budget effectively from the Conservatives as it was doing well without them.
Councillor Gerald McGregor wondered if Councillor Sharma had studied the details in
the appendices to the report; he was concerned at the growth bid for social workers
(pages 60-64 of the report) as he considered the responses from officers in the report
to be inadequate in the light of the recent report by Lord Lamming following on from the
tragic Victoria Climbie case, where insufficiently funded social services had failed to
prevent the murder of a child. He considered that the Council needed to do more
financially to help this area of its work. He also criticised the report for poor
qualification of details and quoted the use of “very high” as a measure to be too vague
to have any meaning and there being no definition of “police merlins” in the text (both
on page 65 of the report). He then concluded by observing that the Council had
unspent balances and contingency funds which were tax payers money and should be
returned to them — as well as expressing concern that there was insufficient time for
the Council to give due diligence to the details in the report.

Councillor Ruth Cadbury stated the report showed that the current Administration was
well able to run a budget effectively and the report before Members illustrated that the
Council was responding to areas of pressure and political priority. She also questioned
the financial competency of Councillors Todd and McGregor and drew attention that
references to the Housing Revenue Account were irrelevant to the matter being
discussed. Similarly, the monies described as GLA monies were in fact one off funding
grants from the Mayor of London for specific projects which were endorsed by the
Mayor of London, but were also irrelevant to the report. She then explained that
elements of the growth proposals before Members related to areas that had been
historically underfunded, including the pension fund and ICT (information and
communication technology). She congratulated the Members and officers who were
involved in developing the growth proposals in the context of the extremely difficult
economic situation. She also commended the proposals for an increase in the London
Living Wage and for increasing economic development which was an area in which
she considered the previous Administration had failed properly to fund or utilise for the
benefit of residents.

Councillor Liz Mammatt considered that the Council’s recent cut in Council Tax owed
much to the grant provided by the Government to allow this to happen rather than by
any action by the Administration itself. She also noted that the Conservative Mayor of
London had been able to reduce the GLA precept element of Council Tax bills over the
last two years. She considered that the Council currently accepted grants and funding
support from the Government to provide particular services but then failed to deliver
them effectively. She also congratulated Councillors Todd and McGregor for their
sound analysis of the report being presented to Members. She then addressed
elements of the report and stated that whilst it was appropriate for the Council to want
local people to have employment, it was not the role of the Council to facilitate this and
attempts to do so were merely inappropriate meddling with business and industry. She
considered that the proposals for enhancing planning enforcement were “too little, too
late” and that this area should be significantly reprioritised to give it greater prominence

7



and support — observing that with 1363 outstanding cases, the Planning (Enforcement)
Committee had only been able to determine four cases at its last meeting.

Councillor Lily Bath expressed pride in being able to support a budget that provided
growth in areas of need in a difficult economic context and after significant reduction in
Government funding to local government. She did not understand objections to
helping social workers increase their capacity to help residents. She welcomed the
detail in the report and stated that this was necessary to provide Members with
sufficient information to allow them to make decisions safely. The proposals would
assist families who were suffering due to Government funding cuts and so she
supported the report.

Councillor Linda Davies asked why, if the Labour Group had such faith in its budget, it
had not submitted the details to the scrutiny panels for closer examination, as the
previous Administration had done.

There being no more comments, the Mayor invited Councillor Jagdish Sharma to sum up the
debate. In doing so, Councillor Sharma made the following comments:

The Council was not debating the overall budget but merely a set of proposal for
growth, a fact which seemed to have eluded some Members of the Conservative Party.
He considered that as 50% of the national non-domestic rate (business rate) came to
the Council it was entirely appropriate for the Authority to be involved in local business
and industry, including the creation of jobs that could help benefit residents.

He noted that the proportion of cuts made to local government and to Whitehall by the
Government were not the same, and that Councils were affected more profoundly.
The Council’s budget was nuanced and the Administration was well able to manage it
effectively; the fact that the Council was able to manage both savings and growth
showed that it was responding to external pressures and needs intelligently.

He concluded by thanking officers in the Finance Section for their help in writing the
report and commended it to Members.

It was then

RESOLVED -

That £3,122,890 inflation and external pressures funding be committed from the pay,
inflation and external pressure funding budget to support the pressures outlined in this
report.

That £965,000 provisional funding be committed from the pay, inflation and external
pressure funding budget to fund any pay inflations Awarded to staff pending formal
agreement of any pay Award.

That £1,979, 693 be committed from growth provision to support the activities outlined
in this report.

ACTION BY: Director of Corporate Resources

This was a majority decision.

6.

Borough Wide Controlled Drinking Zone (REG61)
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Members considered a report by Councillor Ed Mayne, Cabinet Member for Community
Safety and Regulatory Services, who proposed the recommendations and made the following
comments:

91% of the respondents to the consultation on the proposals welcomed the introduction
of a Borough wide controlled drinking zone (CDZ).

Of the 9% who objected, he considered that some may have misunderstood the
principle behind the proposals, as was shown in the appendix to the report.

He clarified that the introduction of the proposed CDZ would not result in a blanket ban
in drinking in public but the ability for the police to confiscate alcohol from people who
displayed anti-social behaviour.

Similar proposals had been introduced in neighbouring Boroughs with success.

He acknowledged the civil liberties arguments that were supported by some Members
and considered them to be a legitimate position but he did not agree with them.

He confirmed that the new powers would be used responsibility.

Councillor Steve Curran seconded the recommendations in the report.

The Mayor then invited debate on the proposals and the following comments were made:

Councillor Barbara Reid stated that, whilst 91% of respondents supported the
recommendation, it should also be remembered that only 81 residents replied at all.
She expressed concern whether basing a decision on such a small response was safe.
Councillor Adrian Lee stated that the Conservatives had agreed to have a free vote on
the issue and he would be opposing the proposals as unnecessary as he considered
that the Criminal Justice Act 1961 and the Public Order Act 1985 were sufficient; all
that was needed was proper enforcement of the law as it stood. Cases of alcohol
related anti-social behaviour were heard daily at magistrates’ court and this would not
be helped by the proposals. He noted that in the W4 postcode area, there had been
six respondents to the consultation of whom four had objected. He then went through
various aspects of the report and identified how they were unnecessary as they were
already covered by legislation. He considered that it was being introduced for
“‘cosmetic reasons” and feared that it could be misused and as such, and because it
was unnecessary in his view, he would not be supporting the recommendations.
Councillor Liz Mammatt observed that since February, the Feltham area no longer had
a local CDZ so she welcomed the report. She also noted that the consultation for the
Borough wide CDZ had been online only and requested that future consultation
exercises also use hard copies which would also increase the number of respondents.
She then stated that whilst some parts of the Borough did not suffer with alcohol
related anti-social behaviour, others did and so she considered the proposals not to be
a narrowing of freedoms but a widening of them, allowing people who were previously
concerned or frightened to leave their houses to do so safely. The local Police
Consultative Group had recently seen figures showing that anti-social behaviour
related to alcohol abuse affected fourteen out of the twenty wards comprising the
Borough. She also observed that neighbouring Boroughs had been able to introduce
the proposals with no ill effects and did not see why it would be different in Hounslow.
The residents in Bedfont Ward supported the proposals and so she would be voting for
the recommendations.



Councillor Colin Botterill observed that the problems relating to alcohol induced anti-
social behaviour had noticeably dropped in the Feltham area once the local CDZ had
been introduced there, and had begun once again to increase since February when the
Zone had expired.

Councillor Samantha Davies disagreed with the statement by Councillor Mayne that
those who had opposed the proposals in the consultation exercise had not understood
what was being asked of them. She also considered that the introduction of a CDZ
across the whole Borough was a “sledgehammer to crack a nut” and worried that in the
W4 postcode area, where two thirds of respondents objected to the introduction of
such a zone, their views were to be subsumed by a “one size fits all” Borough wide
CDZ which ignored the preferences of the localities. She considered this to be high
handed behaviour by the Cabinet Member and was similar to his approach to the
introduction of a controlled parking zone in an area of Chiswick where it was not
wanted. She observed that just because the Police had asked for a Borough wide
CDZ, that in itself was not enough reason to introduce it — and gave the example of the
putative introduction of identity cards by the last Government which though supported
by the police, had been widely opposed by the public. She concluded by expressing
the view that the Council was wrong to introduce a CDZ across the Borough as a
whole.

Councillor Steve Curran expressed his support for the arguments made by Councillor
Liz Mammatt. He also congratulated Councillor Thompson, as Leader of the
Conservative Group, for allowing a free vote on the issue. However, he (Councillor
Curran) supported the proposals in the report as he considered that the lives of some
people were blighted by alcohol related anti-social behaviour and he wished to help the
residents rather than the drinkers.

Councillor Brad Fisher expressed support for the proposals but noted that that on
many occasions the police did not step in to use the CDZ powers in the areas where it
was already in place. He questioned how the zone would be enforced by the police
when it covered the whole Borough.

Councillor Tom Bruce confirmed that the zone would not prohibit holding alcohol or
drinking in public and so enforcement was only needed occasionally when anti-social
behaviour ensued. He also confirmed that the Police supported the proposals and
concluded by expressing his wish to live in a Borough free of such behaviour.
Councillor Sam Hearn opened by congratulating the Mayor on his even-handed
approach to controlling the meeting. He then addressed the proposals in the report
and considered that the small number of respondents in the consultation meant that it
had failed as an exercise and that it would be unsafe to proceed on its findings. He
asked Councillor Mayne to consider withdrawing the report and consulting again on the
proposals in a way that gave a more accurate picture of what residents across the
Borough thought about them. This would not only allow Members to make a safe
decision in future but also address the concerns of many residents associations that
the Council only used consultation exercises as “a fig leaf’ before proceeding with the
introduction of things regardless of the outcome of the exercise.

Councillor Pritam Grewal stated that following the introduction of a local CDZ in the
Hounslow Central Ward, alcohol related anti-social behaviour had been reduced in
both the park and at the bus station where they had been of significant concern and so
he supported the recommendations.
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Councillor Andrew Morgan-Watts observed that whilst the subject was an important
one, Members had spent more time discussing the proposals on the Borough wide
controlled drinking zone than they had on budgetary matters. He clarified that this was
no criticism of the Mayor.

Councillor Ajmer Dhillon stated that local CDZs had proven themselves successful in
the past and so the Borough wide one would do so in the future and he therefore
supported the proposals.

Councilllor Lily Bath noted that the CDZ in Hounslow Central had been effective and
that the police had publicly supported the introduction of such zones in the Borough at
area forum meetings including one at which Councillor Brad Fisher was present. The
police had supported the zones being rolled out across all of the Borough as a way of
avoiding displacement.

There being no more discussion, the Mayor invited Councillor Mayne to sum up the debate

and in
[ ]

doing so, he made the following comments:

He was pleased that the Labour Group did not need a free vote on the issue as all its
Members supported the proposals.

He would have liked to see more respondents to the consultation but the Council had
met its statutory duty to consult on the matter.

He considered that the implications that the introduction of the proposals would be the
first step on the road to the creation of a police state to be scaremongering — and noted
that the Government itself often created law following consultations with fewer
respondents.

He clarified that the laws identified by Councillor Lee did not permit the confiscation of
alcohol which would allow much alcohol related anti-social behaviour to be neutralised
without recourse to the criminal justice system.

The measure was proportionate and had already been successfully adopted by
neighbouring Boroughs, some of which were controlled by the Labour Party and some
by the Conservatives.

It would be irresponsible to introduce a scheme covering most but not all of the
Borough as this would create displacement

He therefore commended the report.

In accordance with paragraph 12.6(f) of the Council procedural rules in the constitution, the
Mayor permitted Councillor Lee to make a point of explanation. Councillor Lee stated that
Councillor Mayne had misunderstood his points and clarified that the Police already had the
power to confiscate alcohol under the current statutes.

It was then

RESOLVED -

That the whole Borough be designated as a Controlled Drinking Zone

This was a majority decision.

ACTION BY: Director of Regeneration, Economic Development and Environment
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7. Appointment of Returning Officer and Deputy Electoral Registration Officer
(CEX28)

Members considered a report by Councillor Jagdish Sharma, Leader of the Council which
was proposed by him and seconded by Councillor Colin Ellar.

Mary Harpley, the Chief Executive, left the Council Chamber for the duration of the debate on
this report.

Councillor Gerald McGregor regretted that there was insufficient detail in the report and
expressed the wish to have the pay scale and other facts included. He also identified several
spelling errors which he considered unsatisfactory in a public document.

There being no other comments, the Mayor invited Councillor Sharma to sum up. In doing so,
he said that the report was a making a straightforward recommendation to follow the advice of
the London Leaders Committee. However, he would be happy to provide Councillor
McGregor with more details.

ACTION BY: Councillor Jagdish Sharma
It was then

RESOLVED -

e That Mary Harpley, Chief Executive, be appointed as the Proper Officer for the
purposes of Section 35(3) of the Representation of the People Act 1983 and Section
270(3) of the Local Government Act 1972.

e That Cassie Triggs, Electoral Services Manager, be appointed as Deputy Electoral
Registration Officer for the Feltham and Heston and Brentford and Isleworth
Constituencies.

e That the Scale of Returning Officers’/Counting Officers’ Fees and Expenses 2014/15
recommended by the London Councils’ Leaders’ Committee in respect of London
Borough Council Elections, Referendums and Mayoral Elections held during the
2014/15 financial year be adopted;

¢ That the constitution to be amended to reflect these appointments.

ACTION BY: Chief Executive/Director of Corporate Resources/Head of Democratic
Services

8. Appointments to Committees and Other Bodies

Members considered a report by the Head of Democratic Services.

The Mayor drew Members’ attention to some nominations in the tabled paper which had been
circulated to those present.
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Councillor Andrew Morgan-Watts advised that he was a trustee of the Hanworth Poorsland
Trust and that this organisation no longer wished to have Councillors appointed to it. He
therefore asked that the nomination to the body included in the report not be proceeded with.
He also observed that he had clarified this situation at the last meeting of the Council.

There being no further nominations, it was

RESOLVED -

That the following appointments be made for the remainder of the municipal year:
e Licensing Committee: Councillor Elizabeth Hughes
e Complaints Panel: Councillors Mel Collins, Amrit Mann, Corinna Smart and Peta

Vaught

e Standards Committee: Councillor Darshan Grewal to replace Councillor Theo
Dennison

e SACRE: Councillor Peta Vaught to replace Councillor Elizabeth
Hughes

e Fostering Panel: Councillor Corinna Smart
e Brentford Relief in Need Charity: Councillors Mel Collins and Matt Harmer

e London Home & water Safety Council: Councillors Mel Collins and Poonam Dhillon to
replace Councillors Elizabeth and David Hughes

e Mortlake Crematorium: Councillors Ruth Cadbury and Shantanu Rajawat to replace
Councillors Colin Ellar and Corinna Smart

ACTION BY: Head of Democratic Services

9. Decisions Taken Under Urgency Arrangements
Members considered a report by the Head of Democratic Services
It was

RESOLVED -

That the report be noted.

Motions

10. Proposed by Councillor Liz Mammatt and Seconded by Councillor Peter
Thompson

The Mayor drew Members’ attention to the tabled document circulated to those present in

which Councillor Steve Curran, Cabinet Member for Housing, Planning and Regeneration,
had provided a clarification for Members on matters forming the basis of the proposed motion.
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The Mayor then invited Councillor Liz Mammatt to introduce the motion. In doing so, she
made the following comments:

e She thanked Councillor Curran for the clarification in the tabled document but
questioned if the reference to Rectory Court in paragraph four should in fact relate to
Burlington House as the former had already been mentioned earlier in the document.

e The motion was asking the Council to help many of its residents in sheltered
accommodation who were despondent over the changes being made to their support
arrangements.

e Pre-consultation on proposals had taken place in 2011, with formal consultation taking
place in 2012 and recommendations being approved by the Cabinet in April 2013 —
which had resulted in some residents losing their wardens and the linkline service
being reduced.

e The outcome was that many residents felt increasingly vulnerable.

e She also regretted the use by the Council of officious words like “decant” when
communicating with the residents in sheltered accommodation as she considered it
impersonal.

e Nor were the changes being carried out swiftly — as there were residents remaining in
Lorraine House, consultation was due for Rectory Court “in due course” and there had
been no consultation for residents of the Maltings yet which left many residents feeling
“in limbo”.

e The slow nature of the process overall was hanging over many vulnerable residents
and affecting them adversely which was compounded by the sense of insecurity and
also of loneliness as buildings were slowly emptied.

e She noted that the Isleworth and Heston Charity in Tollworth House had held an
exhibition to help inform and calm its residents as to future plans, and this had been
successful, so she suggested that something similar should be carried out for residents
in sheltered Council properties.

e She concluded by asking the Council to treat the residents with compassion and make
particular effort to make contact with them to help allay their concerns and fears,
including writing to them with a proposed timetable for action.

Councillor Peter Thompson seconded the motion and made the following points:

e He clarified that the motion was not an attack on any individual but instead was aimed
at addressing a clear problem being suffered by Borough residents of Council run
sheltered accommodation.

e Conversations with residents showed that they were uncertain of the future and the
planned changes.

e Change was upsetting for them and they wanted security.

e He welcomed the information in the tabled paper as it was helpful

e The last Administration had undertaken a similar project in Heston and he
acknowledged that it took time to carry out in order to best help residents and as the
current project was larger still, he accepted that it would take more time.

e He acknowledged the steps already taken by the Council to keep in touch with affected
residents but they remained concerned and so he requested that the Council at least
write to them all again, avoiding complex English, to update them on what was going
on.

The Mayor then invited debate on the motion and the following comments were made:
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Councillor Paul Lynch thanked Councillor Curran for the tabled information and
particularly the last line which said the Council was “committed to keeping tenants
informed”. He acknowledged the compassion shown by officers in helping to allay the
concerns of individual residents but as the scale of the project affected large numbers
of residents in sheltered accommodation requiring them to move house with long
periods of uncertainty about when this would occur, the Council needed to remain
constantly aware of the stress and anxiety it was causing and manage information in a
better way to help alleviate the problems. This also meant quashing rumours and
ensuring regular up to date information was provided in a friendly, helpful, regular and
professional way. No-one was suggesting deliberate neglect in this area but when a
matter was difficult, it was necessary to reconsider a communications strategy to
ensure it was effective to help prevent people become obsessed by their concerns and
problems.

Councillor Steve Curran stated that he was unable to support the motion. He thanked
Councillors Thompson and Lynch for their measured and thoughtful contributions but
he considered the approach taken by Councillor Mammatt to be in appropriate. He
considered that the Council had done everything that it could to communicate with
affected residents, as evidenced by the information in the tabled document. He
acknowledged that the residents in question were vulnerable people who were
understandably wary of change and so the Council had been continuing an ongoing
process of keeping them informed. The changes were complex and naturally took time
to carry out safely and effectively and so could not be hurried. He accepted that it was
a serious point that Councillor Mammatt had raised but observed that she had not
raised it with him prior to submitting the motion, although she had been able to
approach the local newspaper and get a photograph of herself published where she
objected to grass having not been cut. He considered that if she was sincere in her
concerns, she would have been trying to contact him as the relevant Cabinet Member
and also the relevant council officers. He stated that it was Councillor Mammatt who
owed an apology to residents for trying to make political capital out of their concerns
and as no wardens had lost their jobs, she should withdraw the motion. He then
concluded by stating that in his opinion the long grass featured in the newspaper
photograph he had mentioned was where Councillor Mammatt should perhaps be best
put.

The Mayor then interceded and reminded Members of the need to avoid making personal
remarks about other Members.

He then invited more debate on the motion and the following comment was made:

Counc